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Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held March 11, 2008 
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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance. 

Approval of Minutes:
J. Elliott motioned to accept the minutes of the February 12, 2007 Full Commission Meeting.

B. O’Neill seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Ag Statistics Question and Answer (C. Cadwallader)

C. Cadwallader gave an overview of the Census of Agriculture process:

· Content is developed (questions to be asked)

· Test form with interviews is created

· Tables are developed

· Lists are built from many sources

· Duplicates are removed

· ID survey – identify agriculture production

· Land survey – of those who were not on list

· Organize records

· 20% can use census short form (12 pages), many use long form (24 pages)

· Census is promoted via advertising, radio, events

· Data is collected and available electronically on a county or state level

· 80% response rate nationally, in Delaware, response rate is 53.36%

National Agriculture Statistics numbers are producer reported; a lot of producers are unaware that the numbers reported are to benefit the producer. Some producers feel that reported information will be used against them. However, all reported information is confidential – even to USDA agencies, and questionnaires are destroyed within one year. There was recent controversy over PA sweet corn yields; producers were seeking disaster relief but based on NAS data, relief given was less than sought. It could have been due to under-reporting. When discussing poultry, the NAS service uses chicks placed.

Discuss and Act on Production Area BMPs and DNREC Recommendations

K. Bunting-Howarth gave an overview:

· K. Donnelly established a task force which met on several occasions

· Not a stormwater issue, is housekeeping issue instead

· She gave credit for work done by the team

She suggested:

· Continue to promote and use existing BMPs

· Adopt a good housekeeping BMP

· Poorly sited poultry houses and other buildings should be prevented in the future

· Help Soil & Water construct new buildings within regulation by requiring approval

Draft recommendations are attached to original minutes. There is definition of production are in the annual report. J. Manchester wants it in the next BMP booklet published. C. Solberg suggested that language should be simplified.

J. Manchester motioned that DNREC Draft Recommendation be adopted as BMP inclusion.

R. Sterling seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

EPA/DE Meeting Report (Delaware Federal Advisory Group):

D. Baker explained that the Draft CAFO Permitting Strategy outlines elements to discuss with EPA. During the Planning/Technology Subcommittee Meeting, the motion was narrowly voted up. There are still issues to discuss, but this should not become a divisive issue.

D. Baker motioned for the Commission to authorize the Delaware Federal Advisory Group to discuss Draft Strategy with modifications made by Baker and Solberg with EPA. (Modified Draft Document is attached to original minutes)

J. Elliott seconded the motion.

Some were concerned that the Commission is doing the EPA’s work. EPA is not paying for it, but dictating how it will be done. T. Keen suggested that Commission members arrange a meeting with the three congressional delegates and EPA.  Sec. Scuse stated that it is difficult to get the three of them together, but that he would be willing to try. He added that he has communicated to them his frustration with the number of inspections and the targeting of Delaware poultry farms.

The motion passed by majority vote; with opposition from R. Baldwin, K. Blessing, T. Keen, and C. West.  

Subcommittee Reports:      

M. Adkins gave an overview of the Industry Relations Subcommittee Meeting:

It was a productive meeting with several sidebar discussions before and after the meeting.  They discussed environmental assessments and poultry company annual processor’s reports.

T. Keen gave an overview of the Technology Subcommittee Meeting:

The Subcommittee discussed phosphorus crop removal. Need more information about Nitrogen in irrigation water. B. Angstadt discussed a project in which fertilizer delivery will be tracked by zip code. The discussion about growers with no poultry litter-manure storage involved:

· EPA inspections and audits

· Formal complaints

· Perhaps coupling strategies making manure storage enforceable; regulatory vs. BMPs

J. Manchester said that he had presented a number of facts to the Subcommittee and made a motion which did not pass. He stressed that the DNMC needs to improve water quality. He feels too much emphasis is placed on agricultureal profitability and that the Commission is exposing itself to criticism. He said that tremendous quantities of phosphorus are still reaching the waters. He agreed that the amount of Phosphorus being spread on the ground has decreased significantly and he believes the Relocation Program is helping, but feels that the Commission has not “turned the corner.” Sec. Scuse said that (with regard to the Chesapeake Bay Watershed), 130,000 people move here every year, and every time Ag takes a step forward, others take 2 steps back. There can’t be continual increases in the amount of impervious surfaces and clean up the water. T. Keen added that he feels the Commission has made significant strides in agriculture, and asked that the program be given a chance to work. 

Administrator’s Report: Refer to the attached Administrator’s Report

B. Rohrer explained the Administrator’s Report.

B. Rohrer welcomed Steve Hollenbeck, who returned from his illness. He also wished Pat Diehl well, as she is relocating.

Public Comments:  

None

Next Meeting:
The next scheduled meeting will be April 08, 2008 at 7:00 p.m.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 9:10 p.m.
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chair
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